
Schizophrenia: a diagnosis of exclusion
There are two ways to diagnose a disorder: List
the symptoms and history, or observe response to
treatment. If the patient appears to have schizo-
phrenia but responds exceptionally well to lithi-
um, we would naturally suspect bipolar disorder. 

I once proposed studying patients who
appear to have schizophrenia—as defined by the
leading researchers of the disorder—while treat-
ing them with anything but a neuroleptic. The
study, if successful, would show similar remission
rates (without neuroleptics) among patients with
schizophrenia or bipolar disorder. A certain num-
ber of patients with bipolar disorder require neu-
roleptics for stability. 

In any case, I believe that true schizophrenia is
quite rare and should be considered a diagnosis of
exclusion. Most patients diagnosed with schizo-
phrenia have some combination of bipolar disor-
der, obsessive-compulsive disorder, attention-
deficit disorder, panic disorder, and/or seizure dis-
order. Treating these patients correctly requires
much sophistication and creativity while consider-
ing all psychotropics with or without neuroleptics.  
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